THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY
Regular Workshop Meeting – February 26, 2008
MINUTES 


The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular workshop meeting in the School Board Room on February 26, 2008 at approximately 5:00 p.m.


PRESENT:
MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Chairman




Member Residing in District No. 2




DR.  JUDI MILLER, Vice Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 1




DR.  JOHN CARVELLI





Member Residing in District No. 3




MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY





Member Residing in District No. 4




MR.  TROY INGERSOLL





Member Residing in District No. 5

ALSO PRESENT:

MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent




MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Chairman Hilson called the meeting to order and led the Pledge of Allegiance.

PUBLIC HEARINGS (2)**
**) Amended and Restated Charter School Contract – Toussaint L’Ouverture International School, Inc.
Chairman Hilson opened the public hearing to receive comments on the amended and restated charter school contract.  Two representatives from Toussaint L’Ouverture International School, Inc., Ms. Lauren Keller and Ms. Mandy Freedman, came forward to answer questions.  They informed the Board that the school anticipated receiving a certificate of occupancy on July 1, 2008.  Dr. McGinn had received a copy of the documentation on behalf of the Board.
There were no further comments received from the audience and the public hearing was closed.  
Board members questioned charter school personnel about their plans to handle upcoming reductions in state funding. Superintendent Lannon explained that even though the appropriations bill was passed by last year’s Legislature for this school year, the bill had been amended twice and was going to be amended next week once again.  St. Lucie County School District was going to lose millions of dollars and the charter school would need to build any loss into its budget also.
There was still a great deal of uncertainty.  There would be less money this year and less money next year.  Ms. Keller responded that charter school staff had been and would continue to work closely with Mr. Bargeron in the district’s finance department to be able to make adjustments and prudent decisions.  They were aware of the budget crisis and were going to work on their financial plan.

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve the amended


charter school contract with Toussaint L’Ouverture International


School, Inc. as discussed and presented (Miller/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0).


**) Charter School Contract with Imagine - St. Lucie County, LLC - Nau Charter School
Chairman Hilson announced that Imagine – St. Lucie County, LLC – Nau Charter School staff had asked the Board to continue its public hearing on the charter contract to the next
Board meeting on March 11, 2008.  This would allow the charter school a sufficient amount of time to comply with legislative timelines as outlined in Florida Statute 1002.33(5)(i). 

Chairman Hilson opened the public hearing to receive comments from the audience.  Hearing none, the Board received the recommendation from the superintendent to continue the hearing as described below.


Action:
The superintendent recommended the public hearing


be continued to March 11, 2008 as requested (Carvelli/Ingersoll/



Carried 5-0).

Special Announcement

Mr. Lannon told the Board that Congressman Tim Mahoney’s office had just announced the district’s 16 Indian teachers had received their Visas.  The superintendent was pleased for the teachers and their students.  They would be able to return to their classrooms tomorrow, February 27, 2008. 
CONSENT AGENDA


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve
 consent agenda items #1 and #3 through #11 (item #2
 was deleted) as presented (Hensley/Carvelli/Carried 5-0).



 1.  SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves
 2.  SR Revised Job Description for Behavior Technician (Deleted 2-26-08 by Mrs. Slaga prior to

                                                                                                                                  meeting.)
 3.  TB Payment of Bills 01/31/08
 4.  TB Monthly Financial Report 01/31/08
 5.  TB ITB – 08-27 Weight Room Flooring Installation  

 6.  SW Smaller Learning Communities Grant  

 7.  SW Title I School Improvement Fund 2007-08 Grant   

 8.  KM Agreement to Postpone Consideration of Charter School Agreement – Imagine – St. Lucie, LLC
 9.  AG Proctor Construction’s Deductive Change Order #1 for FAU/SLCSD K-8 Lab School    
10. DH Interlocal Agreement for Water and Wastewater Service – FAU/SLCSD K-8 Lab School 
11. DH Exclusive Authority Resolution
SUPERINTENDENT UPDATE     
12. KP Black History Month Resolution
Mrs. Queen Townsend came forward to read the resolution designating the month

of February as “Black History Month”.


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the
 resolution designating the month of February as Black
 History Month (Hensley/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0).

13. CT African American History Curriculum Update
Dr. Chris Taylor, Area Assistant Superintendent, introduced Dr. Patrick Coggins, a consultant who was working on the implementation of a K-12 comprehensive interdisciplinary 
African American studies curriculum initiative.  Dr. Coggins presented an interim progress report to the Board on the initiative as required by Florida Statute.  

It was explained by Dr. Coggins that the following three steps were necessary and had been completed as follows:

1. An Advisory Task Force that included district and community representation had been established.
2. Selection of a writing team to research and develop appropriate grade level specific

instructional levels and lessons was completed

3. Completion of the initial phase of the African American History Curriculum Project was anticipated to occur on May 8, 2008. 
Dr. Coggins continued to explain the methodology and approach that was taken to complete curriculum units and focus lessons at all grade levels.  Next steps included:
1. Complete focus units and lessons.

2. Ensure that curriculum, units, resource units and lesson plans

were on the Focus.

3. Integrate a monitoring and assessment system.

4. Develop a training plan for all those involved.

5. Implement a marketing strategy to inform others.

Board members appreciated all the work Dr. Coggins had accomplished in a short period of time and looked forward to the final report at the end of the year.
Addendum 17. Naming of FAU/SLCSB K-8 Lab School
The Board had considerable discussion about the naming of the lab school, some of which centered on a last minute, written request from Core Communities.  In a letter dated February 26, 2008, signed by Core Communities President Pete Hegener, he wrote, “This school is about innovation, it is about partnership, and it is about the future of education in St. Lucie County and the Treasure Coast.  The name should communicate the mission of this school to provide a location for educational research that improves the lives of students and teachers throughout the Treasure Coast.  One name that was previously reviewed by the Committee comes closest to communicating this mission:  Treasure Coast Research School at Tradition.”
When information on this matter originally came to the Board at its February 12, 2008 meeting, Mr. Lannon had stated he would be recommending the name of Palm Pointe Educational Research School @ Tradition at the next meeting.  Mr. Hegener also addressed this matter in his letter which read, “A recent article suggests that the recommended name for the school—Palm Pointe Educational Research School at Tradition—is based on its architectural and landscape features, which we believe would be a disservice to this region.” 

Dr. Carvelli and Mr. Ingersoll appeared to be inclined to consider the rationale outlined in Mr. Hegener’s letter.  Mr. Ingersoll stated he appreciated the community input and agreed the name should reflect and/or portray innovation and research.  Dr. Carvelli asked if the charter lab school’s Board of Trustees had given input and/or approved the Naming Committee’s top three names that were being recommended.
Principal Debbie Snyder was called forward to once again describe how and who was involved in nominating the top three school names to the Board.  Ms. Snyder assured the Board that there was broad community representation on the committee, including Core Communities and FAU .  A membership list had been provided to the Board almost a month ago.  Mrs. Jane Rowley from Core Communities had been a part of the decision process and there was ample time—six weeks—for anyone else’s input.  Ms. Snyder had specifically spoken with Mrs. Rowley and confirmed that she had been asked to bring names to the committee and some people did provide her with suggested names.  The top three names were reached by consensus and are listed below in rank order:

Palm Pointe Educational Research Center @ Tradition


St. Lucie Atlantic Educational Research Center @ Tradition


Treasure Coast Educational Research Center @ Tradition

Other comments received from board members generally reflected a willingness to support the Naming Committee’s work.  It was clarified by Attorney Dan Harrell that the Board had followed the spirit of the Board policy in this matter.

Action:
There was a motion to accept the superintendent’s



recommendation to name the school Palm Pointe



Educational Research School at Tradition (Carried 3-2;


Mr. Ingersoll and Dr. Carvelli against).
STAFF REPORT/WORKSHOP ON SELECTED TOPICS    
14. TO Student Management System 

In December 2007, the Board approved the superintendent’s recommendation to hire the Center for Educational Leadership and Technology (CELT) to assist in the district’s Student Information System Selection (SIS), Implementation and Risk Mitigation Project.  The final contract was about to be issued.  As part of the Academic Business Plan, Mr. Terence O’Leary, Assistant Superintendent for Management Information Systems Department, presented the Board with a handout/booklet that provided an assessment of the process used and specific recommendations for improved terms to be included in the contract.

Staff intended to recommend that the contract be awarded to Skyward, Inc. at its March 11, 2008 meeting and Mr. O’Leary reviewed the reasons for that forthcoming recommendation with the Board.  Work could then begin to develop deployment plans and a staff development plan (sample dates and plans were currently in place).  
15. TB Budget Assumptions

Mr. Tim Bargeron, Assistant Superintendent of Business Services and CFO, provided the Board with a handout that described current revenue reductions ($4.4 million) for the 2007-08 school year as well as budget assumptions for the 2008-09 school year. 
Mr. Bargeron stated he did not have enough information to talk about the budget in great detail but some initiatives had been identified which hopefully could be implemented.  His report reflected the level of planning put into the 2008-09 budget thus far.  Mr. Bargeron was confident  that the district would make it through the (financial) “storm”.  It was not a one year event—it will take longer than one fiscal year to get through.  It will be a difficult time for all school districts.  If everyone worked together through the collaborative bargaining process, the district should be able to maintain programs and positions/jobs. 
School districts were dependent upon the Legislature for their funding and until the (budget) session is concluded, they would not know what the actual revenue picture was going to be.  The same holds true for capital outlay.  School districts had been told they would be held harmless in 2008-09, however, that was hard to believe.  

Dr. Carvelli asked Mr. Bargeron to develop a list of the impacts so that board members could lobby legislators.  Mr. Lannon cautioned that the district was not in a position nor should it create a position ahead of the data.  Cities and counties control their own millage rates and their own income streams.  School districts do not control them--the Legislature does.

Philosophically, Mr. Lannon said if the state and/or nation was going into a recession, it was especially important that the very lifeblood of our employees--their jobs, not be cut off.  That was the philosophy that was guiding the administration.  Mr. Lannon indicated the Board would need to schedule an executive session soon once more specific information in this area became available.

Mr. Ingersoll stated he would not be present for the March 11, 2008 board meeting, consequently, he asked that the Board schedule the executive session during a time when he could be present.

Mr. Bargeron reviewed his list of potential budget initiatives, some of which are listed below (full list of initiatives is available in the supplemental minutes packet).


The district’s 2008-09 budgets will be developed giving primary consideration to the district’s Academic Business Plan, mission, and goals.

In anticipation of additional budget reductions for 2008-09, it was recommended staff focus on maintaining existing programs and positions.  Any program expansions/additions would occur through the re-allocation of existing resources.

To maximize resource availability in light of the second round of state cuts for 2007-08 (total impact, net of MAP, now at $4.5 million), it was recommended that a hiring freeze be implemented immediately.  Travel restrictions and strict review/reduction of non-instructional budgets would be implemented.  

In the event state funding was not sufficient to support all elements and/or goals of the ABP, further prioritization and/or revision of goals may be required.

Dr. Carvelli suggested that staff implement an employee incentive program that would identify ideas to increase efficiency

16. GY SACS CASI District Accreditation Update

Mrs. Genelle Yost, Area Assistant Superintendent, informed the Board that the district was about to embark upon a district-wide accreditation process with the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools/Council on Accreditation and School Improvement organization.  The Quality Assurance Review Team (QART) was scheduled to arrive on April 27, departing on April 30.  During their three day visit, they will ascertain the district’s capacity to meet standards and criteria, engage in continuous improvement, and demonstrate quality assurance.  They will visit several schools.  The bulk of the team work will be conducted through district investigation. 
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS REPORTS

Mrs. Hensley reported she had had several conversations with Port St. Lucie City Mayor Patricia Christensen about upcoming meetings with DEP and DOT in Tallahassee regarding the Crosstown Parkway bridge across the St. Lucie River (using route 1C).  Mrs. Hensley asked the Board/Chairman to consider writing a letter of support so the issue could be resolved.  Board consensus was to approve the letter.
On another matter, Mrs. Hensley passed out a letter on the subject of televising board meetings.  Reading from the letter, Mrs. Hensley stated, “Best practice should be determined and used as a framework for any discussion on the televising of board meetings topic.  There is public discussion in other counties regarding the merits of televising meetings, however, there has been no study to address some of the key issues such as financial viability of start-up and maintenance of equipment, personnel to handle taping, etc., privacy of students, personnel; safety and security and storage of tapes…”   Mrs. Hensley recommended the Board charge the superintendent to fully explore all aspects, both positive and negative, of the issue and turn in best practices in a proactive manner.  Board consensus was to direct the superintendent to proceed to explore the matter as described by Mrs. Hensley.
Mrs. Hensley and Ms. Hilson reported on their legislative trip to Tallahassee February 20-22, 2008.
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS   
There were no unscheduled speakers

ADJOURNMENT 
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Hilson adjourned the February 26, 2008 regular workshop meeting at approximately 7:55 p.m.



We believe:  A healthy public school system is key to the maintenance of a healthy democracy.





We believe:  The School District and its employees have mutual obligations for support and development toward continuous improvement..





We believe:  The core business of the St. Lucie County School District is creating challenging, engaging, and satisfying work for every student, every day.





We believe:  Quality schools are the responsibility of the entire community.  





We believe:  The School District must promise continuous improvement in student achievement and in the success of each individual.








